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Burial and Cremation (Scotland) Bill

CALL FOR WRITTEN EVIDENCE 

Response to: The LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND REGENERATION COMMITTEE

The Institute’s responses are as follows:

1. Whether proposals for the restoration of lairs are appropriate (sections 25-37)? 

The Institute’s view is that the proposals for the restoration of lairs are appropriate.

2. Whether provisions on the reuse of headstones would be appropriate? 

Provisions for the reuse of headstones might not be required however such a provision might only be useful in helping to preserve memorials of historic or architectural interest. Consideration should be given to requiring a conservation plan to be in place prior to the removal and destruction of memorials and Historic Scotland being advised so that ‘listing’ of appropriate memorials can be made.

3. The appropriateness and extent of the roles which should be undertaken by inspectors of burial, crematorium and funeral directors (primarily Part 4)? 

The Institute considers that extending the roles of the Inspectors to cover cemeteries, crematoria and funeral directors is entirely appropriate in safeguarding the bereaved and providing public confidence.

4. The appropriateness and extent of the proposed regulation of funeral directors (primarily Part 5)? 

The Institute’s view is that the whole of the funeral industry should be regulated and licensed, including funeral directors and memorial masons.

5. The extent to which the Bill will address funeral costs and what, if any, further measures the Bill could contain? 

Whilst the restoration of lairs will make cemeteries sustainable, relieve local authorities from providing new cemeteries and decrease pressure to increase fees to cover additional maintenance costs, the Bill does not fully address funeral poverty issues. The Institute feels that the Scottish Government should deal with the matter of funeral poverty separately so that focused attention can be given to this subject. An in-depth enquiry covering all parties that input into funerals would be beneficial.

6. The appropriateness of the removal of existing provisions restricting the proximity of new crematorium to housing?

The proximity of crematoria to housing should be a matter for each planning authority, subject to planning officers being trained and understanding the implications and being able to advise elected members on planning committees accordingly.

One of the basic considerations for the Cremation Act 1902 was that cremation is lawful provided that it does not cause a nuisance. The ‘nuisance’ was smoke generation in a pre-Environmental Protection Act age. As all new crematoria are now required to fit abatement/filtration plant to cremation equipment the chance of ‘nuisance’ being caused is virtually nil. Householders that could be affected by any planned crematorium have a right to object via the planning process. 
The matter of maintaining the tranquillity of crematorium grounds is important however it should be noted that planning applications for the building of houses and other facilities near to a crematorium are matters for the planning authority and not the 1902 Act.
FURTHER:

The Institute understands that detail will follow in the form of Regulations and at that time will comment further on other matters of detail, e.g. depth of burial being required in regulations so as to prevent conflict where burial rights are initially sold for a number of burials that subsequently can not be achieved, the public health implication of shallow burial and the requirement that staff should be suitably qualified.
